SALFORD CITY COUNCIL
20th December, 2006

Meeting commenced:
  9.30 a.m. 


"
adjourned:
11.25 a.m. 


"
recommenced:
11.37 a.m.


“
ended:
12.55 p.m.
PRESENT:
Councillor B.P. Murphy (Mayor) - in the Chair

Councillors Ainsworth, Antrobus, Broughton, E. Burgoyne, V. Burgoyne, Coen, Connor, Cooke, Cullen, Dawson, Deas, Devine, Dobbs, Ferrer, Gray, Harold, Heywood, Hinds, Howard, Hudson, Hulmes, Humphreys, Hunt, Jolley, Kean, King, Lancaster, B. Lea, M. Lea, Lightup, Lindley, Loveday, Macdonald, Mann, Merry, Miller, Morris, Mullen, Jane Murphy, Joe Murphy, O’Neill, Owen, Pennington, Pooley, Potter, Ryan, Salmon, Sheehy, Smyth, Turner, Warmisham, Warner and Wilson 

99.
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies for absence were submitted on behalf of Councillors Clague, Compton, K. Garrido, R. Garrido, Jones and Witkowski.

100.
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

Councillors Morris and Joe Murphy declared a pecuniary interest in minute 104 below, took no part in the debate and did not vote thereon.

101.
RELOCATION OF THE BBC

Councillor Merry, Leader of the Council, reported that at a meeting of the Board of Governors of the BBC held on 14th December, 2006, it had been decided that the proposed relocation of parts of the Corporation to Salford represented value for money for the BBC and licence payers.  He further reported that, the Rt. Hon. Tessa Jowell MP had made a statement in Parliament confirming that necessary funding had been made available to secure the relocation to Salford.


The next phase would be the completion of legal formalities between respective parties.


In welcoming the announcement, he thanked all political groups on the Council for their support in respect of this matter and paid tribute to the work of the Chief Executive and other officers and partners who had made the outcome of the bid a success.


Councillor Macdonald also welcomed the news and the comments made by the Leader on the all-party support in respect of the matter and stated that his group would continue to work to ensure all the remaining formalities could be completed.


Councillor Owen also welcomed the news and stated that the move would have a massive impact on Greater Manchester and the Northwest.

102.
MINUTES OF PROCEEDINGS

The minutes of the meeting held on 15th November and the Extraordinary meeting held on 6th December, 2006, were signed by the Mayor as correct records.


Councillor Macdonald moved an amendment that was seconded by Councillor Howard, stating that there had been an error of record and that the last sentence of minute 94 (15th November, 2006) should be deleted.


The Mayor then put the amendment to the meeting and upon a show of hands declared the amendment not carried.

103.
PETITION/COMMUNICATION

RESOLVED:
THAT the petition submitted by Councillor Broughton from the residents of Monton and surrounding areas, complaining about lack of play facilities, be referred to the Environment Directorate for consideration.

104.
HOPE HOSPITAL

Councillor Merry made a statement to Council regarding the decision made by the Making it Better Joint Committee of PCT for the Northwest to close the maternity unit at Hope Hospital.


He paid tribute to the work of Councillors Gray and Pooley in supporting the Campaign to retain the Unit and expressed his concern at the outcome of the consultation exercise and the grounds on which the decision to close had been taken.


He requested that Council consider referring the decision to the Joint meeting of the Community Health and Social Care and Children’s Services Scrutiny Committees asking them to put the matter forward for judicial review.  He requested all party support in respect of this matter.


Councillor Macdonald seconded the request of Councillor Merry, called the decision to close the Unit deplorable and asked that the matter be referred to the City’s 3 MPs.


Councillor Owen also indicated his support in respect of the matter.


Various Councillors commented upon the potential impact to the City of the decision.


RESOLVED:
THAT the decision of the Making it Better Joint PCT Committee for the Northwest be referred to a joint meeting of the Children’s Services and Community Health and Social Care Scrutiny Committees for consideration.

105.
GENERAL QUESTIONS AND COMMENTS

(a)
Leader of the Council

Councillors Cooke and Lindley made reference to the proposed review of Post Office services in the City.


Councillors Macdonald and Owen made reference to the content of the agenda for the extraordinary meeting and asked for the reasons why the request of the opposition parties had not been agreed.


Councillor Macdonald also made reference to the role of AGMA Leaders.


In response Councillor Merry, Leader of the Council, made the following comments.

· In his view the calling of the extraordinary meeting of the Council was unnecessary and the agenda had been agreed by the Council Agenda Group.

· At this time he had little information regarding the proposed post office services review but indicated he would oppose any proposals to reduce the level of post office services in the City. 


Councillor Macdonald commented upon the role of the AGMA leaders in respect of Manchester City Region White Paper and the change by government to delete reference to an elected Mayor.


Councillor Lindley commented upon the procedural position of not allowing the Cabinet decision on BSF to be considered under the scrutiny procedures.


Councillor Owen commented upon the “right” of the majority groups to set the Council agenda.


In response to Councillor Macdonald, Councillor Hinds stated that the action of the AGMA leaders in raising concern about the proposals was a right and proper thing to do and made reference to other occasions where government had been approached by elected members on behalf of the City.


In response to all comments, Councillor Merry made the following statements -

· He never stated that the majority group had the right to set the Council agenda and clarification of the procedures in relation to extraordinary meetings of the Council would be included in proposals to be submitted for consideration by Council in the New Year.

· There was no need for the reintroduction of a second elected body or an elected Mayor, as the existing arrangements created greater levels of local accountability.

· The Council had held a full debate on the BSF issue and the Cabinet took their views into account when making its decision.  The timescale of the fund holder did not allow sufficient time for the matter to go to scrutiny committee

· The purpose of the scrutiny function was not to provide second opportunities for members who did not like decisions that had been made.


(b)
Deputy Leader of the Council

Councillor Cooke raised a question regarding the success of ASBO’s (53% of which had been breached - Audit Office report) in the City at a cost of £900,000 and asked if the money could have been better spent on police warning letters (66% success rate - Audit Office report) that had only cost £21,000.


In response Councillor Lancaster indicated that the procedure required a police warning letter to be issued prior to an ASBO being awarded by the Court.  A 50% success rate was a good return:  he questioned what other options were available and stated that a major issue relating to anti social behaviour was parental responsibility.


Councillor Cooke commented upon the need to deal with the underlying issues.


Councillor Jolley commented upon the vast amount of work being done at local political executive level to reduce problems of anti social behaviour in communities, indicating that much of it had been very successful, and questioned if the Liberal Democrats were serious about anti social behaviour.


In response to all comments Councillor Lancaster made the following statement -

· There were a range of Council policies and actions that were being used to support communities that suffered from problems of anti social behaviour.

· He also referred to the extensive work being undertaken with partners at neighbourhood management level to reduce the problem.


(c)
Lead Member for Housing

No questions were asked nor comments made.


(d)
Lead Member for Planning

Councillor Howard commented upon the Annual Monitoring Report published by the Housing and Planning Directorate, stating that the report was of high quality and provided excellent detail.


She asked if information could be provided half yearly or quarterly.


Councillor Antrobus, Lead Member for Planning, thanked Councillor Howard for her kind words and indicated that annual monitoring report has to be provided to the Secretary of State.


He further indicated that the LDS Review was a separate document and was referred to Council for consideration.  He was happy to provide all members with all relevant information.


(e)
Lead Member for Service Development/Neighbourhood Management

No questions asked nor comments made.


(f)
Lead Member for Adult Social Services

Councillor Sheehy, Lead Member for Adult Social Services, made a statement to Council on the outcome of a recent CSI inspection which had awarded Adult Social Services a 3 star performance award, making the service one of the best performers in the country. 


He provided Council with details of what being such a high performing service meant to the Council and most importantly to the people the service cared for.


He paid tribute to the staff of the service, the work of Anne Williams, Strategic Director and thanked Council for their continued support.


Members of the Council added their own congratulations to those of Councillor Sheehy.


(g)
Lead Member for Children’s Services

Councillor Owen referred to an item in the Forward Plan relating to Hope High School and asked how this item linked with the proposal contained in the BSF programme.


Councillors Ainsworth and Macdonald asked questions regarding the BSF programme.


Councillor O’Neill asked a question about the monitoring of school finances.


Councillor Lindley raised a question regarding the potential implications of changes to the performance measures of schools in the City in 2008, when it would become a requirement of the national league table system for a pupil to have achieved a grade between 5A*- C in both maths and english to be included as part of the 5A*- C calculation.  He also asked if the Lead Member had any views on the current academic value of the NVQ programme.


In response Councillor Warmisham, Lead Member for Children’s Services, made the following comments -

· The Forward Plan item was a necessary measure that needed to be taken at Hope High School and would not be affected by the future of the BSF programme.

· In response to Councillor Macdonald the plan for Irlam and Cadishead Community High School related to the BSF initiative but, other monies would also be used to support the school refurbishment.

· In response to Councillor Ainsworth the total value of programme was £110M, together with any additional capital receipts, £10M of which was to be spent on ICT.

· Full monitoring of school budgets was in place and regular reports were received.

· He agreed with Councillor Lindley that there were areas of concern and stated the Directorate was being proactive in supporting schools in these subject areas.  He would be happy to discuss these matters further with councillor Lindley.


Councillor Ainsworth commented that the proportion of funding asked for by the Roman Catholic Diocese (£40M) inclusive of capital receipts, was reasonable, based upon the number of young people and schools involved.


Councillor Cooke commented on the need to extend Hope High School when it was proposed for closure.


Councillor Merry commented that to provide the Roman Catholic sector with £40M out of the BSF programme would cost the other schools in the programme £13M.


He also commented that attainment was not just about 5A*- C it was also about year on year achievement.


In response to all comments Councillor Warmisham, Lead Member for Children’s Services, made the following statements -

· The mobile teaching facilities at Hope High School had burned down and the item in the Forward Plan referred to their replacement.

· He concurred with all members’ comments to improve levels of attainment and achievement in the City to ensure that our children are able to take up employment opportunities.


(h)
Lead Member for Culture and Sport

Councillor Warmer made a statement concerning the proposals to improve Ordsall Hall, providing details of the Ordsall Hall Campaign.


Members were invited to purchase a “tile” as part of the fund raising process.


Councillor Deas thanked all stewards, staff and police officers for their work at a recent non-league football fixture that had occurred in the City.


(i)
Lead Member for Customer and Support Services

Councillor Macdonald asked if Councillor Hinds was happy with the Council Revenue Support Grant Settlement (RSG) for 2007/08.


Councillor Lindley asked a question regarding the use of capital receipts from the sale of Pembroke Halls being used in the refurbishment of Walkden Centre.


In response Councillor Hinds, Lead Member for Customer and Support Services, made the following statements -

· In respect of the RSG, the City would have welcomed greater funding but the level of funding was in accordance with the formula announced in 2005/6.

· The Pembroke Halls had been sold for £2.5M, £1.6M had been used to support lottery funding to refurbish Worsley Pool and £800,000 had been used to support the LIFT development at Walkden.


Councillor Macdonald commented that he thought the Lead Member would have been angrier about the settlement especially if it had been a Conservative government had been in power.


Councillor Lindley thanked Councillor Hinds for the information and stated that both the mentioned projects would have occurred anyway and Walkden Centre had received no funding.


In response Councillor Hinds stated -

· Yes he was angry, but such reductions in RSG had become the norm over a number of years regardless of which political party was in power.  He added that he would like further funding to meet local need and that he would ensure that the optimum level of government funding was made available to the Council.

· With regard to Walkden Centre, he indicated had kept his promise to use the capital receipts from the sale of the Pembroke Halls in the Walkden area.


(j)
Lead Member for Environment

Councillor Turner asked a question regarding Directorate policy on informing ward Councillors when education initiatives are being undertaken at local schools.


Councillor O’Neill referred to the sale of counterfeit goods and action being taken by the Council to prevent this occurring.


Councillor Owen referred to maintenance of the East Lancashire Road corridor.


In response Councillor Mrs. Lea made the following statements -

· She had previously made many references to Council about the environmental educational programmes active in the City.   She stated that Councillor Turner had referred to a copy of an e-mail on a request from another elected member.  She stated it was not the role of a Lead Member to insist all Ward Councillors were informed on every occasion.

· The Counterfeit Team had received national accolades for its work in removing counterfeit goods from sale, involving a number of major swoops and enabling successful prosecutions.  She urged all Members to report counterfeit activity to the Directorate.

· She agreed with Councillor Owen that the East Lancashire Road corridors did need improved maintenance and discussions were currently underway.


Councillor Cooke referred to the problem of protected trees being damaged or knocked down by vehicles undertaking he gave a specific example where a Council contracting vehicle had damaged a tree protected by a TPO.


In response Councillor Antrobus, Lead Member for Planning, stated that such matters should be brought to the attention of himself or the Chair of Planning and Transportation Regulatory Panel and appropriate action would be taken.

106.
AMENDMENT TO THE CONSTITUTION

A report of the Strategic Director of Customer and Support Services was submitted containing details of a proposed amendment to the Council Constitution, with specific reference to changes in the Delegation to the Lead Member for Environment and the Deputy Director of Environment regarding the serving of notices terminating allotment tenancies.


RESOLVED:
THAT the amendment as detailed in the report now submitted be approved and adopted.

107.
URGENT DECISION - BUILDING SCHOOLS FOR THE FUTURE

The Leader of the Council submitted a report containing details of a decision that due to urgency had not been subject to call-in.


Various Members commented on the reasons why the decision had not been subject to call-in.


RESOLVED:
THAT the report be noted.

108.
GAMBLING ACT 2005 - POLICY STATEMENT

Councillor Wilson, Chair of the Licensing Regulatory Panel, submitted for approval a Gambling Policy Statement that would guide Council as the Licensing Authority when considering applications under the Gambling Act 2005.


RESOLVED:
THAT the Policy Statement be approved and adopted with effect from 3rd January, 2007.

109.
DESIGNATED ALCOHOL EXCLUSION ZONES

Councillor Lancaster, the Lead Member for Community Safety, submitted a report containing details of proposals to introduce Designated Alcohol Exclusion Zones in certain parts of the City.


He also reported on the outcome of a public consultation exercise stating that the proposal had received full support from residents, partners and stakeholders.


Councillor Macdonald welcomed the proposals and requested that consideration be given to the inclusion of further parts of Worsley and Boothstown Wards as part of the ongoing annual review.


Councillors King and Loveday spoke in favour of the proposals.


Councillors Cooke and Owen commented upon the need for greater public consultation in respect of the matter and raised concerns regarding the policing of the zones.


Councillor Owen moved an amendment that was seconded by Councillor Heywood, to refer the report back for further consideration to allow for a wider public consultation.  


The Mayor then put the amendment to the vote, at which point five Members of the Council stood and requested that in accordance with Standing Order 2.11(a) voting should be by roll call and recorded in the minutes.


The Mayor called for a recorded vote.


Members present voted as follows: -

	Councillors For the Amendment
	Councillors Against the Amendment
	Councillors Abstaining

	Cooke

Deas

Ferrer

Heywood

Owen
	Antrobus
M. Lea
Warner

E. Burgoyne
Lightup
Wilson

V. Burgoyne
Lindley

Coen

Loveday


Connor            Macdonald

Dawson           Mann

Devine
Merry

Dobbs

Miller

Gray

Mullen

Harold             Jane Murphy

Hinds

Joe Murphy

Howard            O’Neill

Hudson
Pooley

Humphreys
Potter

Hunt

Ryan

Jolley

Salmon

Kean

Sheehy

King

Smyth

Lancaster
Turner

B. Lea

Warmisham
	Ainsworth

B.P. Murphy (Mayor)



The Mayor announced the results as follows: -


For Amendment

5


Against the Amendment
42


Abstaining 


2


The Mayor then put the recommendation contained in the report to the meeting and upon a show of hands declared the matter carried.


RESOLVED:
THAT the proposed introduction of an order designating areas where police have powers to stop street drinking, as detailed in the report now submitted be approved and adopted.

110.
HOUSING PLANNING GUIDANCE

Councillor Antrobus, Lead Member for Planning, submitted for approval the proposed Housing Planning Guidance for the City.


In submitting the report to Council he referred to specific issues contained within the proposed guidance.

· The direction it would provide in promoting and permitting appropriate types of housing development to match the needs of all parts of the City.

· How the Guidance would give quality assurance in respect of the size of housing developments.

· How the Guidance would deliver a stream of affordable social housing that would show little or no difference in design as compared with private sector housing.


He further commented that the guidance would contribute to the regeneration of the City and support PPS3 enabling the Planning and Transport Regulatory Panel to be robust when considering applications for housing development.


Councillor Cooke commented upon the guidance indicating that the policy would not address many of the housing problems that existed in the City. He made reference to an article that had appeared in a national newspaper indicating the number of empty flats in the City and he provided statistical evidence regarding waiting lists for properties with 1 - 4 bedrooms. He also stated that the document made little or no reference to environmental implications.


Councillor Salmon spoke in support of the Guidance and welcomed the robust approach to be adopted by the Directorate and the Planning and Transport Regulatory Panel to deal with issues of small accommodation development.


Other Members supported the views of Councillor Salmon and made reference to the need to protect the redevelopment of older property.


In response Councillor Antrobus stated he welcomed Members’ comments, and indicated that further planning guidance would be issued in respect of environmental issues.


RESOLVED:
THAT the Housing Planning Guidance be adopted.

111.
FINISHING TIME OF COUNCIL

During the consideration of the abovementioned item, the Council 


RESOLVED:
THAT in accordance with Standing Order 2.10, the meeting be extended beyond 12:30 p.m., to conclude no later than 1:00 p.m.

112.
APPOINTMENT OF AN OPPOSITION MEMBER TO THE SHADOW HOUSING BOARD

RESOLVED:
THAT consideration of the matter be deferred.

113.
QUESTIONS AND COMMENTS ON THE DISCHARGE OF FUNCTIONS

(a)
Passenger Transport

Councillor Lindley asked a question regarding the Northwest Rail Utilisation Strategy.


Councillor Warner indicated he would provide a written reply.


(b)
Police Authority

Councillor Owen asked how may PCSO’s were active in the City and if any information was available regarding a serious incident in Pendleton.


Councillor Lancaster reported that 96 PCSO’s were active in the City and he had no further information on the serious incident.


(c)
Waste Disposal



No questions asked nor comments made.


(d)
Fire and Rescue

 Councillor Wilson reported on the activity of the Fire and Rescue Service in the City. Councillors thanked Councillor Wilson for his update report.  

114.
ISSUES FOR SCRUTINY CHAIRS

No issues were raised. 
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